Byrd Amendment Certification Quick Instructions
Due: Tuesday, July 30, 2024
Below are quick simple instructions for filing your 2024 Byrd Certification. 
[bookmark: _Hlk169015343]If you filed in 2023, most information will be nearly identical from your 2023 certification form.  If you received a distribution in fiscal year 2023, you should update the “Total Amount of Prior Distributions for this case” and the “Net Amount of Qualifying Expenditures” on page 3 of Form 7401 accordingly.
1. Complete the enclosed CBP Form 7401 (“Continued Dumping and Subsidy Offset Act of 2000 Form”)
2. You only need to file ONE form for each case, but be sure to list all three AD and CVD orders (i.e., AD order on China, and AD and CVD orders on Argentina) on page 3. 
3. You do NOT need a cover letter as done a number of years ago.
4. Mail to the following address. 
U.S. Customs and Border Protection, Revenue Division
Attn: CDSOA Team
8899 E. 56th Street
Indianapolis, IN 46249
5. You might consider sending your certification via overnight courier or registered mail to ensure that Customs receives it by not later than Tuesday, July 30, 2024. Because any certification received after July 30 will be rejected, we recommend you make arrangements to ensure your certification is RECEIVED by Customs by Tuesday, July 30, 2024, not just postmarked. If it is not received by the deadline, you will not be eligible for disbursement.
6. You may also file online at Pay.Gov.  The instructions and the link to the site are below.  
Pay.gov online certification: https://www.pay.gov/public/form/start/8776895/
This certification of Byrd money through AHPA is only available to beekeepers who have been continuous AHPA members from September 29, 2000 through 2024. If you have not been an AHPA member all those years, you should not fill out this certification form. Customs will not accept your certification form if you have not been an AHPA member for the last 24 years or listed in the Federal Register below.
If you need additional assistance or need the forms and instructions mailed to you please call AHPA Program Director, Anne Marie Fauvel, at 616-566-2576 or email annemarie@ahpanet.com.


